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REACHING THE POOREST AND MOST VULNERABLE

The Strategic Work Plan of the League for the Nineties 
emphasizes the need to reach the most vulnerable groups. This 
means, firstly, that National Societies increasingly should 
take on socio-economic development programmes for the poorest 
and thus participate in the fight against mass poverty, - by 
many considered the world's greatest security threat and and 
an increasing cause of armed conflict, disasters and 
environmental destruction. It means, secondly, that concern 
for the most vulnerable must dominate the more traditional RC 
activities, including disaster relief, First Aid etc.

Large groups of women and their children form the poorest and 
most vulnerable groups, both in their normal existence and 
after armed conflicts and disasters, as amply demonstrated on 
TV screen from the mountains in northern Iraq. They should be 
prime targets for RC development and relief activities.

The Strategic Work Plan also points out the relationship 
between the everyday problems of poverty and the consequences 
of natural and man-made disasters. After the initial disaster 
period the problems faced by those least able to help 
themselves are much the same as those that trouble their 
normal lives. Many more people are likely to die from 
diarrhoea and common infections than from gunfire, 
destruction of homes, or flooding. Strengthening of the local 
communities' ability to deal with such problems is therefore 
an important part of disaster preparedness. Some will claim 
that it is more important and realistic for poor countries to 
concentrate more on community development than on the more 
traditional disaster preparedness - stocking of tents, 
blankets, food, vehicles etc. Such assistance can come from 
abroad almost as quickly as from within the country. 
Strengthening of local communities' ability to cope with 
disaster can only come from within, and requires long term 
development programmes. Strengthening of local communities 
must to a large extent mean to mobilize and improve the 
conditions for women, who carry the greatest burden of 
poverty and at the same time have a major responsibility for 
the health, welfare and often also the economic support of 
their families.

WOMEN AND CHILDREN - THE POOREST AND MOST VULNERABLE

In practically all societies, including developed countries, 
living conditions of women as a whole are more difficult than 
that of men. In poor countries the conditions of many women 
can be extreme, with serious consequences for their 
children.



6

The number of destitute women is growing - one talks about 
the feminization of poverty. The situation is particularly 
hard for the large and growing number of women who are single 
providers for themselves and their children; On a global 
basis one third of all households are headed by women; in 
many countries and areas the figures are higher. Begging and 
prostitution is on the increase among destitute women.

Women score lower than men on all criteria for development 
and living standards. (Footnote: Life expectancy for women 
is, however, somewhat higher than for men, also in most 
developing countries. The reasons are complex, including the 
much higher possibility that men suffer violent deaths.)

The discrimination of females starts early in life. In many 
developing countries the death rates are higher among small 
girls than among boys. Girls often receive less care and 
poorer food, and they tend to be sicker by the time they are 
brought to medical care. Girls receive less education than 
boys; illiteracy is increasingly a phenomenon among girls and 
women. There are still 16 developing countries where female 
primary school enrolment is less than a two-thirds that of 
male, and girls are more likely to be taken out of school at 
an early age because their mothers need them to help with 
household chores, in taking care of younger siblings, or in 
the fields. The governments in South East Asia has declared 
1991 the Year of the Girl Child.

Women and girls have shouldered a large part of the 
structural adjustment burden of developing countries in the 
1980s, according to the UNDP. These economic adjustments have 
widely included the cutting down of government programmes, 
including in health, education, and welfare/development 
programmes that particularly benefit women, such as f.i. 
water supply, health and education. When services are 
inadequate and cannot reach everyone, it tends to be girls 
and women who go short. For instance, many countries have 
been forced to raise school fees, and it is mainly girls who 
are taken out of school because their parents can no longer 
afford the school fees.

The health condition of women is generally poorer than that 
of men, and their specific health needs often go untended to. 
In developing countries many - or most - women start having 
children at a dangerously early age. Almost all lack access 
to family planning and child spacing services. Frequent child 
births, with health staff attending less than one half of all 
deliveries, is a threat both to mothers and children. In 
developed countries maternal mortality rates rarely exceeds 
20 per 100.000 births and are usually less than 10. In a few 
developing countries the figure is as high as 1.000 or more, 
and in many it is between 400 and 1.000. No other North-South 
gap is wider than that between maternal mortality rates, a 
symbol of the neglect of women's health in the Third World. 
In Africa 1 of every 21 women can expect to die from causes 
related to pregnancy and childbirth. Infant and child 
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mortality is also much higher among children born to mothers 
who have children very young or closely spaced. For the few 
areas where data are available, between 30 percent and a 
staggering 80 percent of women of child-bearing age (15 - 49 
years) have been classified as suffering from anaemia, mostly 
untended to. To make matters even worse, the majority must 
carry out their heavy load as usual.

Most women in third world countries carry a very heavy work 
load, far greater than men. In Africa women are responsible 
for 75-80 percent of all food production, including transport 
and storage. In other parts of the world they are responsible 
for 40-50 percent of food production. Women make their living 
also from other types of work, including petty trade, 
handicrafts, road building, as landless farm workers, etc. 
often in work that is heavy and the most poorly paid.

Women * s economic activities come in addition to child care, 
housework, including cumbersome preparation of food and 
hauling of water and firewood. The latter tasks can in some 
parts of the world take up to 6-8 hours a day. The working 
day of women can be 16 hours, with leisure practically 
unknown.

Women are by and large denied access to decision-making and 
effective participation in the political process. This goes 
some way towards explaining why their needs tend to be 
uncared for.

Also in disaster and relief situations women tend to fare 
worse. They may be shortchanged in food distribution, exposed 
to violence and sexual assaults, the health services may not 
be available to them, they must carry out their traditional 
functions under extreme conditions, and are often excluded 
from development programmes aimed at economic 
self-sufficiency. The great majority of the population in 
refugee or disaster relief camps are usually women and 
children, particularly after the first period, which is not 
always adequately reflected in the planning and management of 
the refugee and relief operations. (Footnote: An example: In 
refugee camps for Afghanistanis, women and children who 
arrived exhausted and ill from the trek across the mountains, 
have died in their tents untended to. The health services had 
only male staff who were not allowed to see to the women.)

Women's legal position is often weak. In many countries women 
do not have the right to own property or inherit their 
parents or husbands. The extended family system which has 
functioned as a survival mechanism for widows, tends to break 
down from the pressure of population growth, increased 
shortage of land, and worsened economic situation. It is not 
uncommon for women to be deprived of all means of livelihood 
after the death or desertion of their husbands.
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The hard life of hundreds of millions of poor women, in the 
countryside and rural slums, is NOT ONLY A QUESTION OF SOCIAL 
AND ECONOMIC JUSTICE. IT IS ALSO AN IMPEDIMENT TO ECONOMIC 
AND SOCIAL DEVELOPMENT as has repeatedly been emphasised by 
presidents of the World Bank, the UNDP etc. The World Bank 
and the UNDP were among the first major organizations to take 
the consequences of this as early as the 1970s. They have 
since tried to ensure that all their programmes take account 
also of women's needs and contributions.

The President of the World Bank has recently stated that 
"Improving opportunities for women is not only a matter of 
human justice, but also a sure route to faster and more 
sustainable development". According to the UNDP the social 
and economic dividends from investing in women are very high.

Since women's role in the economy has until recently been 
overlooked, development projects have tended to be directed 
at men, including training, technical improvements, credits 
etc. Women have by and large been left to carry out their 
important economic functions, including in the vital area of 
food production, under unchanged or worsened conditions.If 
women are responsible for a large part of the food production 
in Third World countries, it is important that they are 
enabled to do so efficiently. If women are responsible for 
the health and well-being of children, it is important that 
they are given time, physical strength, knowledge and other 
means to do so well.

Nowhere is this seen more clearly than in the relationship 
between birth rates and female literacy. While the literacy 
rate and educational level of the father makes little 
difference, literacy rates among women have a direct and 
marked effect on the number of children they will have. In 
countries where a high population growth threatens the 
economic future, as well as the health of women and children, 
the educational level of girls and women should be given very 
high priority. Just as important, higher female literacy and 
educational level correlates positively with lower infant 
mortality and better family nutrition.

Studies also show that money earned by women is more likely 
to be used on the health and welfare of the family. The 
well-being of children is best achieved through improving the 
living conditions of their mothers. UNICEF recognized this in 
the middle 1970s. While programmes aimed directly at children 

overall programme was 
including literacy, 
schemes, agriculture,

were continued, UNICEF changed its 
turned in favour of women, 
income-generating projects, credit 
appropriate technology, etc.
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THE PLAN OF ACTION FOR WOMEN IN RED CROSS/RED CRESCENT 
DEVELOPMENT

The Plan of Action for Women has three main aims:

to ensure that all traditional activities benefit also 
women and children.

special programmes for women, particularly in health, 
training and education, and income generation;

greater involvement of women at decision- making levels 
in the League. Since women are more likely to be 
sensitive to the problems facing women and children 
their greater participation in planning and running of 
programmes and setting of priorities is considered 
necessary to ensure good programme design. In spite of 
the large number of women that are active in the Red 
Cross/Red Crescent societies, there is a conspicuous 
absence of women in the leadership of many Societies, in 
the the Secretariat and in Delegations. Internal 
personnel policies for increasing the number of women in 
leadership posts in the Secretariat and the number of 
women delegates were adopted by the Secretary General 
towards the end of 1990.

DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMMES FOR WOMEN

National Societies should consider carefully what types of 
development programmes they take on and who should be their 
targets groups. The possibilities and needs are great, but so 
are the difficulties in designing and running sound 
development projects. Priorities will vary between countries 
and the National Societies will make their own choices. The 
task of the Federation centrally is to make some policy 
recommendations.

The urgent need to improve the situation of large numbers of 
women in developing countries make them a natural target 
group for development programmes. This has already been 
adopted by the Executive Council in October 1990 when it 
approved the Rules and Procedures for Development Cooperation 
which singles out women, the aged and the handicapped as the 
groups most in need of assistance.

Development assistance to women is given high priority also 
by many government Development Assistance agencies, several 
UN agencies and the EC. Funds are available from such sources 
for NGOs and organizations like the RC/RC for Women in 
Development (WID) programmes.
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RECOMMENDATION NO. 1

WOMEN SHOULD BE CONSIDERED A MAIN TARGET GROUP FOR RC/RC
DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMMES

The types of activities for women that National Societies may 
wish to undertake should be carefully considered. It is 
probably wise to spend a considerable amount of time in 
planning activities and consulting with other organizations 
that may have greater experience before before launching into 
concrete projects. It is also advisable to tie activities for 
women as closely to existing programmes as possible, both in 
content, geographically and administratively. National 
Societies are also advised to hire a WID desk officer, with 
co-ordinating responsibilities, or assigning women's 
questions to an existing member of their staff, since women's 
questions enter practically all activities. With the 
exception of health care, most projects for women must be so 
designed and planned that they can continue to function 
without the continuous financial support from the National 
Societies, as self-help schemes. The involvement of the 
National Society should primarily concentrate on stimulating 
and initiating projects, with financial assistance for a 
stipulated period of time.

The Plan of Action singles out health, training and 
education, and income-generation as the three main areas. A 
few words about each of these as well as a few other areas 
follow below. The list of possible activities for women is by 
now means complete.

Health

Inadequate access to primary health care affects everyone, 
but particularly women and children. Community based health 
care should be given high priority and is a natural area for 
RC National Societies to concentrate on, given its long 
traditions in the health field. Primary health care deals 
with the most urgent health problems of developing countries, 
- simple infections, diarrhea etc -, that are the main cause 
of untimely deaths; deaths that can be prevented at a small 
fraction of the cost of treating patients in hospitals.

Indeed, in countries with a health budget of perhaps CHF 
10-20 per person per year the spending of half or even more 
of that sum on a few hospitals in the major cities must be 
questioned.

Family planning and child spacing should be part of primary 
health care, given its great importance for the health of 
women and children. Use of contraceptives is controversial in 
some countries, but fully acceptable in many more countries; 
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the use of condoms is increasingly advocated as protection 
against AIDS. The un-met need for family planning services is 
great, as seen by the very large numbers of illegal and very 
dangerous abortions.

National Societies may wish to examine its present health 
activities as to whether they meet the most urgent health 
needs and is a relevant use of scarce resources. F.i. a study 
conducted by the Secretariat recommends a change in the 
content of First Aid training toward more emphasis on primary 
health care where the impact on the saving of lives would be 
much greater.

Primary health care projects can mobilize considerable 
voluntary work, particularly from women, since they already 
have the main responsibility for the health of their 
families. Women quickly organise themselves and rally round 
activities that are of immediate benefit to themselves and 
their local communities. In poor countries help to self-help 
may be a more realistic basis for voluntary service than the 
Western concept of voluntarism.

Clean water supply is a basis for better hygiene and health.

RECOMMENDATION NO. 2

NATIONAL SOCIETIES SHOULD BE ENCOURAGED TO CONCENTRATE ON 
COMMUNITY BASED PRIMARY HEALTH CARE, INCLUDING CLEAN WATER 
SUPPLY, IN ORDER TO MEET SOME OF THE MOST URGENT NEEDS OF 
WOMEN AND CHILDREN. THIS SHOULD INCLUDE CHILD SPACING AND 
FAMILY PLANNING. NATIONAL SOCIETIES SHOULD BE ENCOURAGED TO 
EXAMINE THEIR ONGOING HEALTH ACTIVITIES, PARTICULARLY FIRST 
AID TRAINING, AS TO WHETHER THEY CATER TO THE MOST VULNERABLE 
GROUPS.

Literacy and Training

Teaching women to read and write was long considered by Third 
World countries as a marginal task compared to other 
development priorities. Today, feminine illiteracy is 
perceived as vital both for the women directly concerned and 
for overall national development.

UNESCO estimates that in 1985 some 45 percent of all women in 
developing countries were illiterate, against 25 percent men. 
In some African countries up to 95 percent of all women are 
illiterate.
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The importance of literacy and education for women has 
already been touched upon. Literacy campaign for women might 
easily be considered a priority field for National Societies. 
Their difficulties should not be underestimated, however. 
UNESCO considers that a period of least two years is 
necessary to teach a group of twenty to thirty women to read 
and write and to make sure that their knowledge is a lasting 
acquisition.

Literacy programmes should lend themselves well for voluntary 
work and may particularly be included in the Youth 
Programmes.

Other types of training schemes may also be considered. To 
ensure motivation training programmes should relate closely 
to the daily needs of women, in agriculture and other types 
of economic activities, health and nutrition, organisational 
skills etc. They should preferably be built into other 
projects involving women and not be established as isolated 
activities. Training programmes for women are not dependent 
upon the women being literate. Oral traditions are strong and 
have after all been almost the only source of training 
throughout the ages. Being illiterate is by now means the 
same as being unable to learn and exercise leadership.

Most countries will have institutions for adult education 
that can give expert advice. A useful publication is 
Chlebowska, Krystyna: Literacy for Rural Women in the Third 
World; UNESCO 1990.

RECOMMENDATION NO. 3

LITERACY AND TRAINING SCHEMES FOR WOMEN SHOULD BE CLOSELY
LINKED TO THEIR DAILY CONCERNS AND TO OTHER ACTIVITIES THAT 
AIM AT IMPROVING THEIR LIVES.

Income-generating projects

Lack of income is one of the most urgent needs facing large 
groups of women. Several organizations are now assisting 
women, often smaller groups of women working in cooperation, 
to start income-generating projects. The projects can be 
either in agriculture, in which most Third World women are 
engaged, or in new types of small-scale production 
bakeries, brick-making, mills, construction work etc.

Such projects are not necessarily easy, and National 
Societies should consider the economic viability of each 
project carefully. If a project will depend upon continuous 
support from the National Society beyond a starting phase, it 
cannot be considered viable. A few central points should 
particularly be considered.
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Income-generating projects should preferably be started by 
giving the women access to credit rather than by outright 
grants, with the exception of f.i. training schemes. Most 
women do not have access to loans through regular channels, 
since they normally do not own land or have other collateral. 
Various credit schemes have been established to circumvent 
this, such as Women's World Banking, some projects carried 
out by the United Nations Development Fund for Women, and the 
Grameen Bank in Bangladesh. These schemes are successful, and 
the women tend to service the loans conscientiously.

The market possibilities need to be carefully assessed, in 
order to ensure that the project is realistic, including 
possible competition from other groups close by, 
transportation and storage problems, etc. One needs to be 
particularly careful before going into handicraft projects 
catering for an often glutted tourist market, that have often 
been considered particularly suitable for women.

A useful publication is Leonard, Ann (ed.): SEEDS, Supporting 
Women's Work in the Third World; City University of New York 
1989.

RECOMMENDATION NO. 4

WOMEN'S NEED FOR INCOME IS URGENT. THE ECONOMIC VIABILITY OF 
INDIVIDUAL PROJECTS MUST BE CAREFULLY SCRUTINISED, HOWEVER, 
AND SHOULD NOT BECOME DEPENDANT ON CONTINUOUS SUBSIDIES FROM 
THE NATIONAL SOCIETIES.

Agriculture

The great majority of women in developing countries are 
engaged in agriculture, mainly in subsistence production. In 
some parts of the world cash crops are considered as "men's 
crops". The income from cash crops is felt to be men's 
property and is not necessarily used for buying food, which 
the women are still expected to produce. This goes some way 
towards explaining why food supplies have become less 
adequate, as some of the best land gradually has been given 
over to cash crops, while food production has been pushed out 
to more marginal fields.

Little attention has been given to the need to improve 
women's productivity in food production and food security, 
through training, extension services, seeds, transport, 
storage cooperatives, etc.
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In view of women's role in food production and food security, 
it is natural for many National Societies to consider also 
agricultural projects, whether for enabling women to earn 
cash or merely increase their cash income or to improve the 
nutritional level of the family. But even more so than for 
other women's projects it is important not to establish such 
projects in geographic and administrative isolation from 
other activities, and to seek the active cooperation with 
local agricultural authorities. The individual project may 
easily surpass the capacities and expert knowledge of the 
National Society. Permanent dependence on financial 
assistance from the National Society must be avoided.

RECOMMENDATION NO. 5

THE IMPROVEMENT OF WOMEN'S PRODUCTIVITY IN AGRICULTURE IS OF 
OBVIOUS IMPORTANCE, AND NATIONAL SOCIETIES MAY WISH TO ENTER 
INTO THIS FIELD. AGRICULTURAL PROJECTS CAN BE QUITE 
COMPLICATED, AND CLOSE COOPERATION WITH LOCAL AGRICULTURAL 
AUTHORITIES OR OTHER NGOS SHOULD BE ACTIVELY SOUGHT IN ORDER 
TO ENSURE THAT ALL ELEMENTS NECESSARY FOR SUCCESS ARE 
PRESENT, INCLUDING F.I. PERMANENT ACCESS TO EXTENSION 
SERVICES.

Labour-saving projects

Time is perhaps the commodity in shortest supply for most 
women in developing countries. Time constraints make it 
difficult for women to carry out their tasks well and can be 
an absolute barrier tow taking on additional tasks, such as 
participating in the village health care, literacy programmes 
etc. Projects that aims at reducing the work load of women 
must be given high priority.

This includes water and fuel supply, which also have health 
and environmental impacts; and the application of available 
village technology in agriculture and food processing, such 
as simple mills for grinding of staples which in itself can 
require a couple of hours hard work per day.

It also includes organized child care, which is not to be 
considered a Northern luxury. In developing countries 
organized child care, on a self-help non-cash basis, will 
both relieve mothers of a heavy burden but can also 
contribute to safeguarding of the health and welfare of 
children.
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RECOMMENDATION NO. 6

LABOUR-SAVING PROJECTS FOR WOMEN SHOULD BE CONSIDERED AS HIGH 
PRIORITY DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS, INCLUDING WATER AND FUEL 
SUPPLY, APPLICATION OF VILLAGE TECHNOLOGY ON AGRICULTURE, 
FOOD PROCESSING ETC, AND CHILD CARE.

LEAGUE ADMINISTRATION OF WID ISSUES

The Secretariat in Geneva has from April 1990 employed a 
Senior Adviser on Women in Development to assist with the 
double task of

- promoting more women to decision-making levels 
in the League as a whole; and

- advise National Societies on WID issues.

On the Giving of Advice on WID

The second task, advice to National Societies, has not 
progressed far or found its proper form. Below are some 
thoughts on how it might be pursued in the most effective and 
least costly manner. Some of the points apply also to other 
aspects of League activities, not only women's issues.

Conditions for women, local priorities, the type of projects 
the National Societies want to embark upon, and their own 
capacities will vary from country to country. General advice 
on WID will therefore not be sufficient to ensure that 
individual WID programmes and projects are realistic and well 
worked out.

Ideally all new projects included in the annual APPEAL 
document should have been discussed with ONSs in some detail 
before they are sent on to donor Societies for possible 
funding. This is a central League task as a service to both 
ONSs and PNSs, in order to make it less necessary for donors, 
who also have limited capacities, to do their own 
assessments. Even with the fairly short list of WID projects 
in Appeal 1991 it was possible for the Secretariat to examine 
only a small number of them. Development projects for women, 
and development projects in general, can be expected to rise 
in the years to come.

The Secretariat in Geneva cannot and should not aim at being 
able to examine any but a few individual and sample WID and 
development projects. This would require that the Secretariat 
had a large number of experts in a variety of fields, ranging 
from well-drilling and agriculture to literacy campaigns, 
health and environmental questions. Most programmes and 
projects are in any case too small to warrant the necessary 
amount of travelling out of Geneva.
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Detailed advice can only be given locally. Many international 
organisations have accepted this and decentralised their 
administration, including government development aid 
agencies, the UN system and many NGOs.

This raises the question of Regional Delegates on WID and 
other development questions. The League has made some steps 
towards regionalisation by establishing a few Regional 
Delegations. The experience is somewhat mixed, but indicates 
that the advantages may be great, including for PNSs. Within 
the important field of community based health care the 
experience is that the highly qualified, and locally 
recruited, Health Delegates are doing a better job than can 
be done from the Secretariat. In this as in other fields the 
Secretariat can formulate general guidelines and policies, 
but it is only through Regional Delegates that general 
guidelines can be adapted to regional and national realities.

An important task for Regional WID/Development delegates 
would be to network with the considerable expertise which is 
available locally in most developing countries.

The best advice on WID and other development programmes can 
usually be found close at hand. Most governments have Women's 
Bureaus or separate Ministries. A large number of NGOs are 
active in women's questions. All UNDP offices have WID Desk 
Officers, and other UN bodies have considerable expertise and 
experience, including UNICEF, UNIFEM (The UN Fund for Women), 
and WHO. Many donor governments have WID desk officers in 
their local offices. Some of these bodies can also be a 
source of financial assistance.Some bilateral government 
development assistance agencies, a few UN organization, the 
local EC offices, and some international NGOs can finance 
projects directly, and give high priority to women.

These rich sources of expertise and possible financial 
assistance cannot be effectively tapped from Geneva.

Regional delegates should also be able to run Workshops etc. 
more effectively and economically than can be done from 
Geneva, as well as identify training needs and local training 
possibilities.

Africa would be the natural continent for the locating of the 
first WID delegates. African National Societies have shown 
the greatest interest, with the great majority of WID 
projects in Appeal 1991, and the need is enormous. A first 
WID delegate should be placed in the Regional Delegation in 
Harare, thereafter in West Africa. With the close 
relationship between WID and other socio-economic development 
programmes, a single delegate might possibly cover both 
field, at least as a beginning. The need for special training 
of such delegates should be carefully considered. The present 
Delegates Training Courses are inadequate for these areas. In 
most parts of the world it will be possible to recruit WID 
and development delegates locally, which would ensure a more 
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relevant background and thus effectiveness, and in many cases 
at much lower costs.

With a development in this direction in WID and other fields, 
relieving Geneva of much detailed work and travelling, Geneva 
should be able to devote more time to over-all policies and 
coordination than is possible today.

Whether or not such a development takes place, the Senior 
Adviser on Women should devote her time to general policy 
questions; to the building up of an information network, in 
the form of issuing a general News Bulletin, mediate exchange 
of experience and plans between National Societies and 
between the National Societies and other more experienced 
organisations; work for the incorporation of women's 
interests in relief, rehabilitation and refugee operations of 
the League; training of delegates etc.

Given the scarcity of available funds, WID Workshops and 
seminars as presently organised from Geneva, should be given 
lower priority, as a relatively costly way of disseminating 
information, as should the direct involvement in individual 
projects and programmes.

RECOMMENDATION 7

THE LEAGUE SHOULD CONSIDER PLACING WID DELEGATES IN REGIONAL 
DELEGATIONS, BEGINNING WITH THE DELEGATION IN HARARE. 
RECRUITMENT SHOULD PREFERABLY BE DONE LOCALLY.

THE SENIOR ADVISER ON WOMEN IN THE SECRETARIAT SHOULD 
CONCENTRATE ON GENERAL GUIDELINES AND INFORMATION ACTIVITIES.

FINANCING OF WID ACTIVITIES

The WID programme, which was adopted for a three year period 
1990-1992, is financed by voluntary contributions. This is a 
normal mechanism for special programmes in the League, and is 
common also in other organizations. The uncertainty of what 
funds will actually be available makes it difficult, however, 
to plan activities and give them the proper priorities.

The original budget and work plan for 1990 for implementation 
of the Plan of Action for Women, worked out before the Senior 
Adviser took up her post, called for a budget almost three 
times as large as the funds that actually became available in 
1991. No harm was done, since the plan was somewhat 
over-enthusiastic. Non-used funds were carried over to 1991. 
For 1991 the problems are greater, however. Today, in April, 
we still have clear commitments to less than a third of the 
funds requested for the global programme in Geneva and for a 
much smaller fraction of the projects in Appeal 1991 that 
deserve support.
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This is an awkward situation. It makes it difficult to get 
properly started with the global activities that will costs 
money, besides staff salaries, in 1991. And it is 
particularly difficult to continue to encourage Operating 
National Societies to continue to plan WID programmes, when 
only one of the projects already on the table has secured 
financing.

The difficulty lies more in the uncertainty of what will be 
available than in in the level of funding. The WID programme 
can be as small or large as the available funds permit. But 
for planning purposes and in order to give ONSs the right 
signals, it is important to have more definite commitments at 
an earlier stage, including longer-term commitments. Ideally, 
commitments to programmes of this kind should be for the full 
period, provided that the programme lives up to expectations 
and subject to formal annual budgetary approval in the donor 
society. Long-term commitments should, however, carry a 
considerable moral weight. The League should thus strive to 
adopt the mechanisms that are commonly used elsewhere in 
order to allow for proper planning.

That this has not yet happened is probably due to the League 
traditionally coping mainly with crisis situations that 
cannot be foreseen, and less so with longer-term development 
programmes.

It is a separate problem that so far the list of donor 
societies that have contributed to the WID programme is 
fairly short. Some of the major donors have expressed a 
strong wish to see the list expanded.

RECOMMENDATION 8

IN ORDER TO ALLOW FOR RATIONAL PLANNING OF THE WID PROGRAMME, 
DONOR SOCIETIES ARE ENCOURAGED TO PLEDGE THEIR CONTRIBUTIONS 
TO BOTH THE GLOBAL PROGRAMME AND PROJECT RUN BY OPERATING 
NATIONAL SOCIETIES AS EARLY AS POSSIBLE, PREFERABLY BEFORE 
THE BEGINNING OF THE LEAGUE FISCAL YEAR. THIS SHOULD INCLUDE 
INDICATIONS OF FUNDS AVAILABLE FOR LATER YEARS.

Use of the Development Fund and the Shoken Fund

To secure financing of WID projects in the field one might 
have considered establishing a new special fund along the 
lines of the Development Fund or the Youth Fund. This is not 
to be recommended. Firstly, we should avoid establishing too 
many such funds. Secondly and more importantly, there is a 
close relationship between WID programmes and other 
socio-economic development programmes. Financing of WID 
programmes is already marked as one of the priority areas for 
the Development Fund.
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The Development Fund is now operational, having reached the 
minimum of CHF 1 million. WID projects might be given a 
certain priority for financing from the fund. WID projects 
should also be considered favourably for financing from the 
Shoken Fund.

RECOMMENDATION NO. 8

FINANCING FOR WID PROJECTS SHOULD BE GIVEN A PRIORITY FOR 
FINANCING FROM THE DEVELOPMENT FUND AND FAVOURABLY CONSIDERED 
ALSO FOR FINANCING FROM THE SHOKEN FUND.

DEVWID/LCT11/KAPPEL
30 July 1991



ANNEX I

COMITÉ INTERNATIONAL DE LA CROIX-ROUGE

THE SITUATION OF WOMEN AT THE ICRC

(Contribution of the ICRC to the report by the League, 
in accordance with Resolution No. 33 

of the General Assembly, October 1989)

1. Background
In May 1988 a report on the situation of women within the 

institution was submitted to the ICRC Assembly; it was drawn up 
by a female member of the Assembly and two female ICRC staff mem
bers, with the aid of the various services concerned. The report 
was drafted on the basis of in-house statistics, confidential 
interviews with a large number of female staff members and sev
eral male staff members; a questionnaire was sent to male and 
female staff members in the delegations, and people outside the 
ICRC were also contacted. Its assessment is partly favourable 
(for example, the fact that equality is stipulated in the ICRC’s 
Collective Work Agreement; the system of equal remuneration 
already in force; working arrangements (part-time) convenient for 
women; the possibility for part of the maternity leave to be 
granted to the father; special leave for staff members who adopt 
children or whose children fall ill). The report does however 
also make quite a few recommendations to remedy the following 
less satisfactory aspects:

the distribution of male and female employees at different 
levels of the hierarchy is disproportionate, with management and 
decision-making posts tending to be the prerogative of men, whe
reas women are found predominantly in the lower grades, e.g. 
clerical or secretarial posts;

men are more likely to be promoted than women;

certain "male" tasks, especially at executive level, 
should be undertaken by women and certain "female" tasks could be 
undertaken by men;

according to the employees’ perception of the situation, 
women and men do not have equal opportunities and most men and 
women at the ICRC feel that the situation could be improved.
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2. Progress to date
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In addition, an internal group has been set up to monitor 
developments, to put forward new proposals and to inform the 
hierarchy of the problems involved.

3. Conclusion

By taking an interest in the situation of its women 
employees, the ICRC aims to enable both sexes to devote them
selves to its humanitarian cause in a spirit of equality and 
increased efficiency. Neither sex has a monopoly of intelli
gence, ideas and sensitivity. Any individual who is capable, 
motivated and available must have a say in guiding the activities 
of the ICRC, must be allocated responsibilities which correspond 
to his or her abilities, and must participate in taking decisions 
which will have a profound effect on the lives of the men and 
women whom it is the institution’s mission to assist.

There are certainly obstacles to women 
in the work of the ICRC, such as lack of 
ity, prejudice, and cultural traditions 
where the ICRC is active. But they must 
the interests of all concerned, the potent 
thought, action, and the acceptance
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Annex II
Original: English

DECISIONS OF THE VIITH GENERAL ASSEMBLY
OF THE LEAGUE OF RED CROSS AND RED CRESCENT SOCIETIES

DECISION 33

Women in Red Cross/Red Crescent Development

The General Assembly,

Recalling the Decision of the Vlth General Assembly in 1987 which 
requested the League "to draw up a plan of action to safeguard that 
the resources and potential of women can be fully utilized to the 
benefit of development work in the Red Cross/Red Crescent",

Further recalling Resolution No. XV of the XXIIIrd International 
Conference of the Red Cross in 1977 in which Governments and National 
Societies are urged to "raise the status of women socially and 
economically by providing opportunities for learning and leadership",

Noting with satisfaction that the Henry Dunant Institute in 
collaboration with the League Secretariat conducted a study on the 
role of women in the Red Cross/Red Crescent in which almost one 
hundred National Societies participated,

Mindful of the fact that numerous National Societies 
participating in the study on Women in the Red Cross/Red Crescent 
registered dissatisfaction with the current level of female 
participation,

Taking into consideration the recommendations from the Women in 
Development Seminar arranged by the Nordic Red Cross Societies in 
Norway, June 1989,

Endorses the Plan of Action on women in Red Cross/Red Crescent 
Development presented by the Secretary General and expresses its 
determination to realize its proposals.

Acknowledges in particular the need for concrete policies and 
sustained commitments to strengthen the role of women in Red Cross/Red 
Crescent development,

Urges National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies:

- to respond to the needs of women in all services and training 
programmes,

- to ensure that women assume a legitimate share of 
responsibility in determining priorities and implementing 
policies and programmes,

- to create a favourable environment for the advancement of women 
in managerial and decision-making positions,
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- to share with each other and the League information, support 
and financial assistance towards the ultimate goal of attaining 
equal opportunities for men and women in all Red Cross/Red 
Crescent work.

Urges the League in cooperation with the ICRC to submit to the 
Council of Delegates in 1991 a report on the results achieved 
within the components of the Movement in cooperation with the 
Henry Dunant Institute,

Requests the Secretary General:

- to initiate and coordinate fund-raising efforts for the 
implementation of the Plan of Action,

- to ensure that League-coordinated disaster relief and 
development programmes take into account women's resources and 
needs, in particular in implementing the Strategic Work Plan of 
the League for the 90's.

- to initiate and coordinate the financing and organisation of 
regional workshops that will draw up regional action plans for 
the advancement of women,

- to design and implement a strategy to increase the number of 
competent women in management and senior delegate positions, 
whereby the Secretariat may serve as a model for National 
Societies,

- to present progress reports on the implementation of the Plan 
of Action to each session of the Executive Council between the 
session of the General Assembly.
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